MINUTES 

Acorn Renewable Energy Co-op Board Meeting

ACRPC Office, 14 Seminary Street, Middlebury
August 15, 2011
Present: Greg Pahl, Peter Carothers, Rich Carpenter, Gary Barnett, Jim Adams, Rhonda Williams, Elizabeth Golden-Pigeon, and Tom Dunne.  Named action items are in shaded bold.  
Old Action Items.  Following is the status of action items from the last meeting:  

· Elizabeth solicited those in our Directory for “enhanced listings.” Rich will finalize and send email requests for additional support for the Energy Education Program. 
· Rich will finish the sales tax abatement form.  
· Gary has re-contacted old “hot prospects” list.  
· Peter will, with the help of Charlie Agnew of Biomass Commodities, prepare a screening analysis and arrange for Charlie’s visit to the two Micro District buildings and two ACCT buildings. 

· Gary sent all VSJF materials invoices to Peter.  
· Rhonda cleaned up the event matrix.  Peter will separate categories into several Excel tabs to make it more of a useable tool.  
· Greg and Rich contacted VPIRG and explained our position.  Rich worked out an arrangement concerning joint SHW publicity.
· Rich talked to Kevin and Adam at ACRPC re finding funding for the Education Program in 2012.  They may apply (jointly with us) for a grant from New England Grass Roots Environment Fund.  
· Peter will forward Jim’s research on current pellet pricing from the competition.  
· Rich will keep trying to get Bob Garrett to commit on bulk pellet pricing and delivery costs so we can send the word out in the next newsletter.  
· Tom has two action items (see Rhonda’s report).
VPIRG SHW Cooperation.  Rich will e-blast a VPIRG promotion to our list, and he will send the VPIRG agreement to Rhonda who will draft a one-page piece for their customers on joining the Co-op at a reduced rate first year. 
Education Program/Sustainable Living Expo.  Elizabeth needs to juggle the November and December schedules to accommodate one of the speakers.  Elizabeth will send speaker contact info to Rhonda to add to our mailing list, and she will draft a press release on the entire program including details of the September session.  Support for our January through July 2012 programs will depend on the success in finding grant funding.  Elizabeth is receiving some small support from speakers. Tom suggested the college, so he will work with a student (RJ Adler) to make a request.  The Sustainable Living Expo will take place at the high school on March 17 with a new format.
Coordinator’s Report.  See full report below and note requests for photos and event notices.  Larger print ads seem to work fairly well, especially the two-column, three inch ads.  Greg Smela will upload our photos to the website.  Rhonda asks us to come up with a more memorable Mission Statement.  Rhonda will work Vergennes Day (August 27) and the Tour de Farms event in Shoreham on September 18.  
Financial and Pellet Report.  Rich reports a bank balance of $13,018.  Expenses are still below budget, but so are pellet and SHW sales.  Group Net Metering project development expenses are being covered by CI’s $12,500 contribution.  Rich is planning a separate balance sheet to keep track of GNM cash flows.  We have purchased 70 and then another 60 tons of bagged pellets ahead of VWP price increases, and Bourdeau Bushey has begun deliveries.  We have had no word back from Paul Jackman on whether he wants to go ahead with the 70 ton deal we approved last month, in return for a one-year co-op membership for each retail customer.  Rich will try to reach him.
Bulk Delivery.  We are concerned that we’ve received no updates on bulk delivery pricing, either from Bob Garrett or Alan Benoit.  Rich will keep trying to resolve this issue in time for next week’s e-newsletter, in which we hope to announce this season’s bulk program.  It appears that without a transfer station, hauling and delivering in small trucks from either VWP or Massena will be costly.  Peter asked that we consider reducing or eliminating our profit for bulk delivery this year so we do not lose momentum in moving customers away from bags.  Greg suggested that we subsidize the program if necessary, and most agreed due to the small cost of the very few tons involved.  Peter will talk to Netaka once we have a plan for testing transfer station ideas that need VSJF support, or about the possibility of subsidizing program expansion. 
Group Net Metering.  Tom reviewed our considerable progress since last meeting.  We learned that 2% interest money from CEDF is spoken for, but some of it may be turned back and become available next month.  We will apply for a VEDA loan (which carries a higher rate) in the meantime, and meet with NBM to provide a major fraction of the loan, according to VEDA preferences.  As VEDA also services CEDF applications this will save time and set the stage for the 2% loan if available in time.  The 2% rate is preferred even though it may involve the higher costs of Buy America and Davis-Bacon.  Tom will ask Encore to include a separate line in the RFP for an estimate of those higher costs, if required.  Kevin Worden’s engineering design is complete and will be added to the vendor RFP’s, which will be sent out Wednesday.  A vendor site walk is scheduled for Thursday morning.  The LLC application was signed at tonight’s meeting and goes out tomorrow.  Our major unknown concerns how CVPS will set up the accounting and pricing for our off-takers.  Peter and Rich will follow up written questions with a call to CVPS tomorrow.  Peter will draft an announcement to our e-list requesting firm expressions of interest for becoming off-takers of the project.  Gary suggested two names.    
SHW.  Gary explained that our lack of partner-installers is due to our business plan, in which we do not allow markups on equipment.  Tom will ask Victor Quenneville if he might be interested in becoming a certified solar hot water installer.  
E-Newsletter.  We made a tentative list of articles, but the major ones, GNM and bulk pellet prices must wait for developments this week.  Greg will handle the assignments by email.  We are shooting for the middle of next week.  
Other.  Greg is testing a Sun Portal unit, a solar and battery powered wall lamp.  Dick also bought a unit and will be testing it as soon as he installs it. We can have an exclusive dealership for Addison County if we like it.
Next Meeting.  Monday, September 19, 2011 at 7:00 p.m., at ACRPC.
Minutes by Peter
Acorn Energy Co-op Coordinator's Report 8/15/11
Administration: 

I am working with Greg and Win to update our stationary template for ordering one box (done – ordered).  We are also updating our Affiliates/Partners and brochure (done) to have more printed through Win (asking him to send once he returns from vacation).  Target Date: In time for Vergennes Day, Aug 27.
Advertising Committee: Greg, Rich and I continue to meet biweekly to discuss our 6-12 timeframe, ad priorities and placement plan. We have determined the following schedule to advertise these three priorities of the Co-op: solar hot water, pellets, “ask us about” or our general Co-op ad through mid-October. 

We have had more inquiries into solar hot water (assessments or wanting to upgrade their equipment) and solar (Alteris), but this could be related to VPIRG’s advertising. We did see two pellet orders come in soon after the last pellet ad, but we also did an email blast at the same time. 

Next ad commitment: Aug 22 is our next ad and will feature pellets. 


Upcoming Events:

Vergennes Day – Aug 27

Harvest Day, Middlebury Food Coop – Sep 17

Tour de Farms – Sep 18

VT Renewable Energy Conf and Expo – Oct 11-12

Energy Education Series:

I explored the possibility and then talked with New England Grassroots Environmental Fund last week. We will be applying for their small grants fund to support the Energy series, Jan – June 2012 in the amount of $2400. 
Pellets: 

We had 4-5 (depending if a check arrives) orders in July. 
 

Solar: We have had a handful of inquiries into solar and solar site assessments including for replacing parts of an old SHW through one of our partners, purchasing through Alteris as a new partner, and for site assessments. Gary has been great to field these inquiries and arrange site visits.

Memberships: 

Membership Roster: Rich is preparing an updated membership roster. Preparing to send out 1st and 2nd time “don’t forget – renew now” letters, 3d Q (it’s time to renew letters), and new member letters. I am in the process of looking up bounced emails after every newsletter and email blasts. 

Constant Contact: Thanks for board members help in finding errors or updating me with new addresses that I will put in Constant Contact.

Membership Incentives: We still have several Solar Guides for Home & Office to use for our next several events.   

 

Publicity: 

Assessed what is most read on our Facebook postings. Pre-buy on the pellets, Middlebury Solar Decathlon, Acorn Energy topics making MCTV video “top ten” list and happenings in energy policy are among the most read. Our Facebook now has 8 “likes.” Please send jpg photos to Rhonda!


Website: Please send your photos! I have reached out to various board members to see if they can send current photos and/or take new ones reflecting the Co-op’s mission. We really want to refresh our photos and broaden to depict all the areas the Co-op works in.

 

Partner Profile: 

Please see attached our updated Partner Profile publication listing.

Partner Requests:

Joe Tiburske, Sweepman, is interested in becoming a partner and has submitted all but the application. That is in process. He cleans installs and cleans pellet stoves and cleans chimneys. He has been working on pellet stoves since 2001.  

Community Requests and Status (on Previous Inquiries): 

Tom: any update on your communication with RJ Adler, Middlebury College senior, who is currently working for a renewable coop in the Seattle area and is interested in volunteering with us this fall?

Tom: I believe you volunteered to contact Norbert Connaugh, Salisbury, who called on 7/8, and left a message with information that he saw the Addie net metering article and that he has 35-40 acres southern exposure. He expressed interest in talking about it more as a potential site, which is in CVPS territory. Any update?
